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TRI-COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

456 FULTON STREET, SUITE 420
PEORIA, IL 61602

Phone: 309-673-9330

www.tricountyrpc.org
Ways & Means Committee: 8:30 a.m., February 7. 2024
Full Commission/Executive Board (in lieu of Lack of Quorum): 9:00 a.m., February 7, 2024
	Join via computer or smartphone:
	Or call in with any telephone

	https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/291023189
	1 (408) 650-3123

	
	Access Code: 291-023-189


MINUTES
1. Call to Order, Welcome, Recognition of Audience 
Chairman Greg Menold called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.

2. Roll Call  
	  Commissioner
	P
	A
	Commissioner
	P
	A

	Don White

Chillicothe
	x
	
	Leon Ricca

Bartonville
	x
	

	Rita Ali

City of Peoria
	x
	
	Nate Parrott

Morton
	x
	

	Patrick Urich

City of Peoria
	x
	
	Autum Jones
Woodford Co
	x
	

	Rick Powers

City of Peoria
	x
	
	Chuck Nagel,

Woodford Co.
	x
	

	Ron Talbot

Creve Coeur
	
	x
	Camille Coates,

Peoria Co.
	x
	

	John Kahl

East Peoria.
	x
	
	Danny Phelan,

Peoria Co.
	x
	

	Ann Doubet,

Germantown Hills
	x
	
	Russ Crawford
Tazewell Co.
	Virtual
	

	Mike Phelan,

Peoria Heights
	
	x
	Greg Menold,

Tazewell Co.
	x
	

	Mary Burress,

City of Pekin.
	
	x
	Don Knox

CityLink
	Virtual
	

	Gary Manier,

Washington
	x
	
	Karen Dvorsky,

IDOT
	
	x

	James Dillon

West Peoria
	x
	
	
	
	


Present: Debbie Ulrich, Ray Lees, Khephra Jackson, Rebecca Eisele, Eric Miller, Debbi La Rue, Gabriel Guevara Reema Abi-Akar, and Michael Bruner. Staff virtual: Logan Chapman. Also virtual:  Mike Vanderhoof- IDOT, and Russ Crawford, and Don Knox.
3. Public Input-none
4. Motion to approve December 6, 2023, Commission minutes.
James Dillon moved to approve the December 6, 2023, Commission minutes and Nate Parrott seconded. Motion carried.

5. Chairman report- nothing to report.
6. Executive Director report
· Mayor Rita Ali reported that we have received step 1 for the Passenger Rail from Peoria to Chicago corridor from the Federal Rail Program in the amount of $500,000. There will be three steps to go through.
· Russ Crawford congratulated the City of Peoria and region.
Eric Miller reported on the following:

· Staff working on SSR stakeholder fund. If you need assistance with your Comprehensive Plan for your area to please let us know.
· Explained the conversion to IMRF, and if Commission dissolves who is responsible of who holds the assets. Peoria County lead with questions on this. They also said they would be willing to take the lead on this.
· John Kahl mentioned this will require legal overview.

· There is a personnel Committee meeting Monday to inform them on the IMRF program.

· Chris Setti has approached TCRPC that Jim Cummins is retiring from CDBG and wondered if we would be willing to take some responsibility to help EDC.
· Rick Powers wondered about disallowance and Eric Miller explained.

7. Ways and Means Report
a. Motion to approve November and December 2023 Financial Statements and Billings (Resolution 24-36)
Camille Coates moved to approve November and December 2023 Financial Statements and Billings (Resolution 24-36), and John Kahl seconded.

Rebecca Eisele updated on the following:

· Total Operating Cash at the end of the month was approximately $892k. Operating cash decreased by ($89k) in December, compared to November.
· Total Accounts Receivable at the end of the month was $397k. Of the A/R balance, $288k was federal funds, $60k was state funds, and $49k was local funds.

· Accounts Payable balance at the end of the month was $161k, and of that amount there was $159k in unpaid pass-through expenses as of the end of December. The remaining $2k A/P balance was for regular monthly bills unpaid as of the end of the month.
· Current billing for December was $174k, minus direct pass-through expenses and adjusting entries of ($95k), resulting in Operating Revenue of approximately $79k.
· Total Expenses for December were ($185k), minus direct pass-through expenses and adjusting entries of $95k, resulting in Operating Expenses of approximately ($90k)

· December ended with a deficit of approximately ($10k). Fiscal Year 2024 has a surplus of $250k.
          Motion carried.

8. Administration
a. Motion to approve Employee Health Insurance package (Resolution 24-34) 
Autum Jones moved to approve Employee Health Insurance package (Resolution 24-34) and Chuck Nagel seconded.
Eric Miller explained this is for full-time employees and the renewal went up 6.90% and the HSA went up 10.80% of which only one employee is participating in the HSA. He also said the Commission costs of health insurance benefits are recovered by direct reimbursement or the “Fringe Benefit Rate” from federal and state contracts and by hourly rates for local projects.


       Motion carried.
b. Motion to approve Executive Director to enter into agreement for General Liability, Property, Commercial Auto, Crime, Workers Compensation, Property Liability, and Commercial Umbrella Insurance. (Res. 24-35)
Rita Ali moved to approve the Executive Director to enter into an agreement for General Liability, Property, Commercial Auto, Crime, Workers Compensation, Property Liability, and Commercial Umbrella Insurance (Resolution 24-35) and Danny Phelan seconded.
Eric Miller updated this is from Cincinnati Insurance for Professional Liability, Directors & Officers, Umbrella (Terrorism), Crime, Automobile, Workers Compensation and Commercial Insurance.

Motion carried.
9. Transportation

a. Motion to approve Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) Amendments (Resolution 24-37)
i. Project CL-25-06 Replace Paratransit Vans
ii. Project CL-25-07 Construction & Renovation of Buildings
iii. Project MO-20-01 Main St Rail Upgrade
iv. Project PEK-25-01 Court Street: 8th to 10th
v. Project PEK-25-02 Court Street: 10th to Stadium
vi. Project PC-25-01 Maxwell & Middle Road
vii. Project S-24-22 Pavement Preservation
viii. Project S-24-25 Bridge Preservation
Danny Phelan moved to approve the Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) Amendments (Resolution 24-37) and Camille Coates seconded.
Michael Bruner went over the following:

· Project CL-25-06 Replace Paratransit Vans
· Adjusting the budget to align with the grant funding with $818,000 coming from FTA 5339 funding and remaining $204,500 being funded with local dollars.
· Project CL-25-07 Construction & Renovation of Buildings
· Adding Project CL-25-07 to the FY 2025 Program for the remaining costs for the Greater Peoria Mass Transit District (GPMTD) new building and renovation of existing buildings.
· Project MO020-01 Main St. Rail Upgrade
· Reviving Project MO-20-01 which was programmed in the FY 2021 Program. This TIP amendment is for moving this project to the FY 2024 Program and increasing Section 130 funding 90% funding to 100% funding.
· Project PEK-25-01 Court Street: 8th to 10th
· Splitting Project PEK-25-01 into two projects per IDOT’s request. PEK-25-01 project extent is Court Street from 8th to 10th Street. The remaining portion of the project from 10th to Stadium is included in PEK-25-02.
· Project PEK-25-02 Court Street:  10th to Stadium
· Project PEK-25-02 is the remaining portion of Project PEK-25-01 and will be locally let in the same time frame as Project PEK-25-01.
· Project PC-25-01 Maxwell & Middle Road
· Amending Project PC-25-01 to adjust the STBG-Rural funding and MFT match funding amounts to match the updated records with IDOT.
· Project S-24-22 Pavement Preservation
· Adjusting the budget and funding sources. The only roadway segment within MPO boundaries is IL-40 (Knoxville Ave) from Ravinwoods Road to North of Timber Lane in Peoria.
· Project S-24-25 to IDOT District 4 FY 2024 Program for Bridge Deck Sealing in various locations within District 4.
· Adding Project S-24-25 to IDOT District 4 FY 2024 Program for Bridge Deck Sealing in various locations with District 4.
Motion carried.

b. Call for Projects for consideration on the Long-Range Transportation Plan 2025-2050
Michael Bruner updated on the following:
· The LRTP is one of the MPO’s core planning documents and serves as a guide for the future development and maintenance of our MPO’s transportation system.
· The plan covers a 25-year planning horizon and outlines the region’s transportation vision, priorities, and plans that is developed based on public engagement, population projections, and travel demand. The plan is updated every five years, and our LRTP 2050 is due to IDOT and FHWA by March 2025.

· Akey step in developing and updating the LRTP is to identify a list of transportation projects for the region, which is federally required. The Project List includes all projects that intend to use federal funding sources or are regionally significant. Roadway projects must be on a Federal Aid Urban (FAU) route, which is a minor collector and above.

Eligible project types include.
1. Construction of new roadways,

2. Improvements to existing roadways

3. Transit projects

4. Bicycle and pedestrian facilities, and

5. Other transportation improvements.

To access application, please visit Tri- County’s website at

https://tricountyrpc.org.transportation.lrtp/lrtp-2050  Each project you would like to be considered for inclusion in the LRTP 2050 update will need its own separate application.

Please note that projects listed in the existing 2045LRTP will not automatically be carried forward into the new plan. The deadline for submitting projects is 3:30 p.m., on Thursday, February 29, 2024. Email staff any questions and applications at lrtp@tricountyrpc.org.
c. Discussion of the FY 2025 Unified Planning Work Program
The Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) is one of the cores MPO planning documents and is updated annually. It serves as the budget for the metropolitan transportation planning process and directs the day-to-day work of the MPO. The document describes all transportation planning activities with a corresponding budget Tri-County proposes to undertake during the fiscal year (July 1 through June 30)
Staff in the beginning stages of developing the draft FY 2024 UPWP and following the schedule listed in the memo:

1. Feb. 14: Draft Uniform budget Template (UBT) and Programmatic Risk Assessment (PRA) submitted to IDOT.
2. March 20: Technical Committee recommends UPWP to the Commission for approval.
3. April 3:  Commission approves final UPWP & staff submits document to IDOT.
4. July 1: IDOT accepts UPWP, work begins.
d. Discussion of combining Call for Projects for Commission-allocated Federal Funds
As an MPO with an urbanized population over 200,000, TCRPC receives an annual allotment of federal funds from the Infrastructure Investment and Jobs Act IIJA). These funds come from the Illinois Department of Transportation (IDOT), Federal Highway Administration (FHWA), and Federal Transit Administration (FTA).

Every year, our region is allocated federal funding in several different categories, including the following:
Surface Transportation Block Grants (STBG)

STBG funds are allocated annually to the MPO for regionally significant roadway projects in the Greater Peoria area. Tri-County utilizes 80% of STBG funding for Traditional projects (New roadways or reconstruction projects) AND 80% FOR Preservation projects.

Transportation Alternatives (TA) Set-Aside

TA funds allocated annually to the MPO for small scale transportation projects that provide active transportation facilities.
Carbon Reduction Program (CRP)

CRP is a new federal program funded through the infrastructure bill to fund projects to reduce transportation emissions.

Section 5310

Section 5310 funds are allocated by both IDOT through their Consolidated Vehicle Procurement (CVP) program and Tri-County’s grant program funding capital and operational expenses to help improve mobility for seniors and individuals with disabilities.

We are presenting this to you to get your thoughts and potential green light to move forward with combining these funding sources into one call for projects. Traditionally each of these funding programs would be done separately. This would provide an opportunity for a project to request funding for multiple funding sources.
10. Planning

a. Motion to approve and adopt the 2023 Tri-County Multi-Jurisdiction Multi-Hazard Mitigation Plan (Res. 24-38)
Danny Phelan moved to approve and adopt the 2023 Tri-County Multi-Jurisdiction Multi-Hazard Mitigation Plan (Res. 24-38) and John Kahl seconded.

Reema Abi-Akar reported on the following:

· Key points:

· The plan’s purpose “is to identify, assess, and mitigate hazard risk to better protect the people and property within the county from the effects of natural and human-caused hazards.
· This document is a requirement to be eligible for some funding streams from the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA).

· Both natural and manmade hazards are included.

· Funding and Plan Background
· This hazard mitigation plan must be updated every five years. In the past, Tri-County had a separate document and process than Peoria County simply because the County had been on their own schedule until this point.
· Both Peoria County’s last plan and Tri County’s regional plan were set to expire tis ear in different months, so in late 2021, Tri-County staff met with Kathi Urban and Andrew Braun to talk about combining efforts for a more streamlined process.
· Tri County applied for funds in late 2021 to complete a regional hazard mitigation plan through the Hazard Mitigation Grant Program.
· We received funding in 2022 and selected a consultant (American Environmental Corporation) and a subconsultant (WSP) through Tri County’s procurement process.
· The funding stream and processes are the same, though the result is three separate plans, one for each county.
· Finalization

· FEMA and IEMA have looked through these plans and with some edits, approved them pending adoption by each jurisdiction.
· Tri County is mentioned in the Tazewell County plan, simply because we had to select one. We are approving all today as a sweeping measure.
· The Plan Documents include the following sections:

· Planning process

· Community profile

· Hazard identification

· Hazard risk and vulnerability assessment

· Capability assessment

· Mitigation strategy

· Mitigation action plan
Motion carried.
11. Updates
a. Kickapoo Creek Watershed-Based Plan
Reema Abi-Akar updated on the following:

· In late 2021, we applied for a Section 319 grant to conduct a Watershed Plan for Kickapoo Creek. Last year, we heard that we were successful, and in the late fall, we received the final contract with the Illinois EPA. Since then, we have released a Request for Qualifications, which we received six responses.
· We put together a Selection Committee made up of technical experts and Tri County staff, and we narrowed it down to three firms. We interviewed the three and selected the top one, Baxter & Woodman, who has extensive experience with watershed plans and understands the requirements of the IEPA.

· We have just finalized the contract with our consultant, and we are just kicking off the work on this project. Soon, we will put together a steering committee and begin the data collection process. We will keep you updated about the project as it moves along.

b. IDOT

· Local Roads

· Central Office
Mike Vanderhoof updated on the SPR Program- historically, comprehensive plans are reviewed for their transportation component which sometimes causes an adjustment to the federal percentage. The recent inclusion of “Housing” in federal planning will be considered. The trick part remaining is the land use component.
c. FHWA
12. Other
· Chairman Menold mentioned that helping staff and to thank all for attending the meeting. He appreciates that many Commissioners are attending the meeting.
· Ray Lees talked about the that the Bob Micael Bridge completion on December 23, 2023 and that Jefferson and Adams streets construction will be completed in June of 2026.

· Eric Miller added about the Safe Streets grant is due February 13.

13. Adjournment
Autum Jones moved to adjourn at 9:50 a.m. and Camille Coates seconded. Motion carried.

Submitted by:

Eric Miller, Executive Director

Recorded and transcribed by:

Debbie Ulrich, Office Administrator
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